

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active. to resources, there are key ethnic groups that would dissent in favor of prioritizing their elders, and there has been no consensus on dividing lines between age groups (how would we weight a difference of 10 years in age vs 20?). Given the difficulties coming to community consensus on fair ways to integrate age into decisions, we see very little potential for integrating social factors in a way that is operationally sound. The Office of Civil Rights has been clear that the best way to prevent discrimination is through an assessment of individual needs and risk.<sup>9</sup> We agree, and we emphasize that the use of population-based tools to weight priority for interventions runs counter to this goal. In the end, broad community consensus is required for any nonmedical factors that may be used when weighting resource allocation, and these are likely to be few and far between.

The best way to ensure equity in critical care is to ensure that systems are in place to rapidly facilitate transfer of patients to an appropriate facility and load-balance hospitals that are disproportionately burdened by an event, *not* through the triage of specific critical care resources.

Absent clear evidence for differential outcomes for hospitalized patients and an operational means to fairly consider social factor impact on the individual, there is no justification for providers to include them when allocating scarce resources. At the bedside, the care and decision-making need to be based on the individual and their prognosis according to the best medical evidence available. Too much focus has been placed on strategies for restricting critical care resources and not enough on the maximal utilization of available resources though a systems approach. Preventing crisis standards of care through maximal use of contingency strategies should be the focus, and critical care physicians are a crucial part of this planning.

# Acknowledgments

Financial/nonfinancial disclosures: None declared.

# References

- 1. Wadhera RK, Wadhera P, Gaba P, et al. Variation in COVID-19 hospitalizations and deaths across New York City boroughs. *JAMA*. 2020;323(21):2192-2195.
- 2. Nau C, Bruxvoort K, Navarro RA, et al. COVID-19 inequities across multiple racial and ethnic groups: results from an integrated health care organization. *Ann Intern Med.* 2021;174(8):1183-1186.
- 3. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC/ATSDR Social Vulnerability Index. 2021. Atlanta, GA. Accessed April 25, 2022. https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/placeandhealth/svi/index.html
- 4. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. Framework for Equitable Allocation of COVID-19 Vaccine. 2020.

Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10. 17226/25917

- Schmidt H, Gostin LO, Williams MA. Is it lawful and ethical to prioritize racial minorities for COVID-19 vaccine? *JAMA*. 2020;324(20):2023-2034.
- 6. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Fact sheet for healthcare providers: Emergency Use Authorization (EUA) of Regen-CoV (casirivimab and imdevimab). Revised September 2021. Washington, DC. https://www.fda.gov/media/145611/download. Accessed September 10, 2021.
- 7. Singh GK, Lin CCC. Area deprivation and inequalities in health and health care outcomes. *Ann Intern Med.* 2019;171(2):131-132.
- White D, Lo B. Mitigating inequities and saving lives with ICU triage during the COVID-19 pandemic. Am J Resp Crit Care Med. 2021;203(3):287-295.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights. 2020. Civil Rights and COVID-19. 2020. Washington, DC. https://www.hhs.gov/civil-rights/for-providers/civil-rights-covid19/ index.html
- Evans M, Berzon A, Hernandez D. 2020. Some California hospitals refused COVID-19 transfers for financial reasons, state emails show. *Wall Street Journal*. October 19, 2020. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ some-california-hospitals-refused-covid-19-transfers-for-financialreasons-state-emails-show-11603108814
- Fink S. 2021. Dying of COVID in a "separate and unequal" LA hospital. New York Times. February 8, 2021. https://www.nytimes. com/2021/02/08/us/covid-los-angeles.html
- Yehia BR, Winegar A, Fogel R, et al. Association of race with mortality among patients hospitalized with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) at 92 US hospitals. *JAMA Network Open.* 2020;3(8): e2018039.
- Rosenthal N, Cao Z, Gundrum J, Sianis J, Safo S. Risk factors associated with in-hospital mortality in a US national sample of patients with COVID-19. JAMA Netw Open. 2020;3(12):e2029058.
- 14. Kabarriti R, Brodin NP, Maron MI, et al. Association of race and ethnicity with comorbidities and survival among patients with COVID-19 at an urban medical center in New York. *JAMA Network Open*. 2020;3(9):e2019795.

# Rebuttal From Drs Hick and Hanfling



John L. Hick, MD Minneapolis, MN Dan Hanfling, MD Washington, DC

We agree with White, Lo, and Peek on the need to address the deep inequities exposed during COVID-19. However, adjusting triage processes by using social indexes is not the way to do so.

**AFFILIATIONS:** From Hennepin Healthcare (J. L. Hick), University of Minnesota; and In-Q-Tel (D. Hanfling), George Washington University.

**CORRESPONDENCE TO**: John L. Hick, MD; email: John.hick@hcmed. org

Copyright  $\circledast$  2022 American College of Chest Physicians. Published by Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chest.2022.03.030

Translating ethical values into ethical operational frameworks is a difficult proposition. For example, despite general community consensus to prioritize younger individuals for access to scarce resources ("fair innings" principle),<sup>1,2</sup> a legally and operationally defensible mechanism to include age has been elusive, because of the preference of some populations— including Native Americans—to prioritize their elders. Furthermore, equal protection issues surrounding age-based allocation have been legally contested.<sup>3</sup> Issues are multiplied and consequences magnified when we try to address broader and less binary social constructs such as race and economics in allocation.

When we harm one individual by awarding treatment to another, we must match our values directly to our procedures and not "miss the target." Even assuring essential worker reciprocity (rewarding service) and instrumentality (maintaining society) can be challenging. Who is an essential worker? Which jobs can avoid direct contact with the public? Many essential workers contracted COVID-19 outside the job setting, and sometimes in defiance of community precautions.<sup>4,5</sup>

The authors say that they do not intend to address historical inequity but they essentially propose to, because their correction is not aimed at the equivalent critical care outcomes but adjusts for undiagnosed and complex medical problems associated with social determinants of health such as socioeconomic deprivation and distrust of medical providers and treatments. Who exactly they intend to prioritize is unclear. Is it the poor in general? Is there differential priority between Black, Latinx, and Native American individuals? Do they intend to offer direct benefit to rural communities that score highly on Area Deprivation Index (ADI) but not Social Vulnerability Index indicators, knowing that these populations may be distrustful of medical care? Their table on outcomes relies on a series of nesting assumptions that we do not believe have validity. Assuming that all patients that do not receive an ICU bed will die is at odds with the successful higheracuity care provided in non-critical care units in addition to telemedicine and "care-in-place" support for critical care extension.

Even though race was specified as a factor to consider in the Emergency Use Authorization for monoclonal antibody treatments, several states are facing legal challenges for including race as a consideration.<sup>6,7</sup> For example, Minnesota withdrew race as a factor in its allocation framework because of equal protection issues, despite clear evidence that race independently predicted increased hospitalization risk.<sup>8</sup>

Although we agree with the authors' goals, their proposal insufficiently identifies the beneficiaries, corrections, and correlation to the ADI as a solution. The ADI and other nonspecific population measures should not be used in critical care resource allocation. We must improve clinical prognostic tools, refine processes for determining nonbeneficial care, eliminate inappropriate decision schemes such as those reliant on SOFA scores, ensure implementation of load-balancing mechanisms to promote consistency of care,<sup>9</sup> and work toward improving trust in, and access to, medical care.

# Acknowledgments

Financial/nonfinancial disclosures: None declared.

# References

- 1. Harris J. The Value of Life: An Introduction to Medical Ethics. London: Routledge & Keegan Paul; 1970.
- Harris County Public Health and Environmental Services. The Harris County public engagement project on pandemic influenza. Harris County Public Health and Environmental Services. Accessed May 1, 2022. https://www.keystone.org/wp-content/ uploads/2015/08/072911-Harris-County-TX-Pandemic-Influence-Engagement-Project-Report.pdf
- 3. US Department of Health and Human Services. Office of Civil Rights. Civil Rights and COVID-19. Accessed February 21, 2022. https:// www.hhs.gov/civil-rights/for-providers/civil-rights-covid19/index. html
- Carlson J. Minnesota Study: Home, community more risky for health care providers than patients with COVID-19. *Star Tribune*. October 30, 2020. Accessed February 21, 2022. https://www.startribune.com/ home-community-more-risky-for-nurses-than-virus-patients/572 912181/
- Salcedo A. Nursing Home Staffers Attended a 300-Person Superspreader Wedding. Now Six Residents Have Died. December 7, 2020. Accessed February 21, 2022. Available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/nation/2020/12/07/washington-superspreaderwedding-nursing-homes-covid/
- US Food and Drug Administration. Fact Sheet for Health Care Providers, Emergency Use Authorization (EUA) of Bamlanivimab and Etesevimab. Accessed February 21, 2022. https://www.fda.gov/ media/145802/download
- Rizzo S. Former Trump Adviser Falsely Claims States Are Rationing Scarce Covid Treatments Based Largely on Race. February 10, 2022. Accessed February 21, 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/ health/2022/02/10/conservatives-covid-treatments-race/
- 8. Olson J. Minnesota Removes Race as Factor in Rationing COVID-19 Antibody Treatment. January 13, 2022. Accessed February 21, 2022. https://www.startribune.com/minnesota-removes-race-as-factor-inrationing-covid-19-antibodies/600135503/
- **9.** White DB, Villarroel L, Hick J. Inequitable access to hospital care: protecting disadvantaged populations during public health emergencies. *N Engl J Med.* 2021;385:2211-2214.